Pausanias and Persia

Alec Blamire

HUCYDIDES reports two charges of extreme gravity against Pausanias in terms which leave no doubt that he considered them proven. Pausanias both medised (1.95.5) and plotted to overthrow the Spartan constitution (1.132.4). He was allowed his liberty so long only because concrete evidence against him was lacking, and the ephors insisted, before taking action, on hearing for themselves the kind of self-incriminating conversation to be detected nowadays with a concealed tape-recorder or bugging-device (1.132–33). These charges have been widely rejected in recent times as derived from a tradition given currency by the political enemies of Pausanias and designed to justify the extreme measures taken against him. Scholars of this persuasion claim that the evidence against Pausanias was rigged or forged; and they conclude either that he entertained no revolutionary or treasonable plans at all, or that such plans as he did entertain were limited in application to the Peloponnese.¹

While it may be conceded to the critics of Thucydides that there are genuine difficulties in his account of Pausanias, it is hard to accept their implication that he was sufficiently naïve to swallow whole a fabrication of this alleged magnitude, that he did not double-check every part of an account, the very detail of which suggests that the historian attached particular importance to it, whatever his motives for its inclusion in his work. The charges against Pausanias may be empirically surprising, but they are not nonsensical. They should not be rejected unless contradicted by good external evidence, or shown to exhibit serious internal inconsistencies. In the absence of such evidence or such inconsistencies, Thucydides' account of Pausanias must stand.

¹ For various versions of this position see N. Hanske, *Ueber den Königsregenten Pausanias* (Diss. Leipzig 1873); H. Reuther, *Pausanias Sohn des Kleombrotos* (Diss. Münster 1902); K. J. Beloch, *Griechische Geschichte*² II.2 (Strassburg, Berlin and Leipzig, 1912–27) 156–57; J. Wolski, "Pausanias et le problème de la politique spartiate," *Eos* 47 (1954) 75ff; R. Syme, "Thucydides," *ProcBritAc* 48 (1962) 41–42; A. Lippold, "Pausanias von Sparta und die Perser," *RhM* 108 (1965) 320ff. But Thucydides' account still has defenders, most recently H. Berve, *Die Tyrannis bei den Griechen* I (Munich 1967) 179–81.

Pausanias emerges from Thucydides as vain, ambitious and with a capacity for self-advertisement; but these same characteristics appear, significantly, in two epigrams inscribed for public scrutiny at the personal command of Pausanias. The first, on the Greek victory dedication to Apollo at Delphi, and cut presumably into the marble base of the monument, claimed for Pausanias sole credit both for the victory and the dedication.² The second inscription appeared on a bowl dedicated at the Bosporos, and is offensive less in its wording than in its sacrilegious implications. Pausanias had, it is reported, instructed the epigram to be added to a monument which already existed, usurping the credit for its dedication.³ We can thus say of Thucydides that he is right at least about the character of Pausanias, whatever else he may be wrong about. Pausanias himself is Thucydides' witness.

In his account of the year 478 Thucydides (1.94–95) reports briefly on operations in Cyprus and Byzantium carried out by forces of the Hellenic League under the command of Pausanias. He describes the mounting dissatisfaction, of the Ionian contingents in particular, with the conduct of Pausanias and the sympathetic reception of their complaints by the Athenian commanders. Complaints were made at Sparta (Thucydides does not enlarge on their authorship), and in consequence Pausanias was recalled for examination but acquitted of the major charges against him, which included one of medism. Sparta then sent out Dorkis to assume command of the allied forces, but, with the exception of the Peloponnesian contingent, all had already transferred allegiance to the Athenians. Sparta did not dispute this Athenian assumption of naval leadership.

Thucydides subsequently supplies, in his biographical excursus on Pausanias, a more detailed account of affairs in Byzantium (1.128.4-130). Pausanias secretly released some Persian prisoners of high rank,

² The inscription is quoted by Thuc.1.132.2-3, who reports that the Spartans effaced it and substituted another text. On the effacement see C. W. Fornara, "Two Notes on Thucydides," *Philologus* 111 (1967) 291ff. Despite C. Lanzani, "Ricerche intorno a Pausania reggente di Sparta," *RivStorAnt* 7 (1903) 235ff, there can be no serious doubt about the historicity of the original epigram, which may even have been inscribed with ephoral approval. See Wolski, *op.cit.* (*supra* n.1) 82, who sees its effacement as a concession to allied protest, not necessarily to be construed as disciplinary action against Pausanias.

³ Nymphis, FGrHist 432 F 9, who asserts that the dedication still existed at the time of his writing, implicitly challenging the reader to check his report by autopsy. The brief allusion to the dedication in Hdt. 4.81.3 cannot be used to question the account of Nymphis, which is convincingly defended by Reuther, op.cit. (supra n.1) 21–23: see also F. Jacoby, FGrHist III.b.263–64.

and sent them, under the escort of Gongylos of Eretria and with a covering letter, to Xerxes.4 This letter is quoted by Thucydides with an explanatory note, "as was afterwards discovered." In it Pausanias announced his ability, with Persian co-operation, to dispose of the whole of Greece to Xerxes. He further requested the hand of the King's daughter in marriage⁵ and the immediate posting to the coast of a reliable Persian officer through whom to conduct future negotiations. Xerxes responded quickly. Artabazos was appointed to take over the satrapy of Hellespontine Phrygia; and the letter carried by Artabazos for delivery to Pausanias is also quoted. In it Xerxes assured Pausanias of his registration as a royal benefactor and promised unlimited financial and military resources for the implementation of Pausanias' plans; but, significantly, the proposed marriage was not mentioned. On receipt of this rescript Pausanias embarked on the course of outrageous conduct which resulted in the allied protests and his recall to Sparta.6

Although Thucydides (1.128.5) insists that the sequence of events just outlined belongs to Pausanias' first occupation of Byzantium, there are compelling reasons for concluding that this was not the case. The period available to Pausanias from the occupation of Byzantium to his recall cannot have been longer than six months, and this is conspicuously too short for the exchange of correspondence. Pausanias would have had time at most to open the transaction by writing to Xerxes: he cannot possibly have received Xerxes' reply before his recall. But the decision to communicate with Xerxes requires a motive, and it is difficult to supply one. Pausanias may certainly have suspected that Sparta might eventually withdraw from operations

⁴ Gongylos was rewarded with a fief comprising Gambrion, Palaigambrion, Myrina and Gryneion, which his descendants still held in 399 (Xen. Hell. 3.1.6; An. 7.8.8). On the history of this family see T. Homolle, "Inscriptions de Délos: le roi Nabis," BCH 20 (1896) 508–10; L. Pareti, "Per la storia di alcune dinastie greche nell'Asia Minore," AttiTor 46 (1910–11) 618–20. On the date of the award of the fief see Berve, op.cit. (supra n.1) I.182–83.

⁵ Hdt. 5.32 cites a different tradition, in which it was the daughter of Megabates whom Pausanias wooed in his aspiration to become tyrant of Greece, but the historian indicates that he personally reserved judgement on both the proposed marriage and the political programme. The passage is well analysed by Lanzani, *op.cit.* (*supra* n.2) 240–41.

⁶ Some lurid anecdotes about Pausanias' conduct in Byzantium are preserved by Plutarch (Arist. 23, Cim. 6).

⁷ On the chronology of the first occupation of Byzantium see the thorough examination of C. W. Fornara, "Some Aspects of the Career of Pausanias of Sparta," *Historia* 15 (1966) 263–67, who demonstrates the impossibility of reconciling Thucydides' narrative with the time-span available for it.

overseas, and his private anxieties about this possibility must have been considerable, since his personal position was deeply affected. This is relevant and understandable, but it cannot, in the year 478, have been an immediate consideration. Anxieties about a possible loss of power and prestige at some time in the indefinite future cannot have been so acute as to impel Pausanias to jeopardise the supreme military command which he already held by compromising himself irretrievably with the Persians in negotiations which carried no guarantee of success. The negotiations themselves may be historical, but they do not belong to Pausanias' first occupation of Byzantium.

If Pausanias did not medise in 478, why did the Spartans recall him? There was, it is true, outside pressure for his recall, but the Spartans must have known, or suspected, that much of this pressure was being generated by the Athenians, who had a vested interest in securing Pausanias' removal from office, to the extent even of systematically misrepresenting his conduct. Why in such circumstances were the adverse reports on Pausanias taken so seriously in Sparta? It has been suggested,8 from the immediacy with which Sparta acquiesced in the Athenian naval take-over in 477, that the Spartan authorities were already anxious to withdraw from operations overseas and therefore welcomed the complaints against Pausanias as a suitable pretext for so doing. On this theory Pausanias was in effect framed, the victim of a coalition of interests favourable to a change of naval leadership. The weakness of this theory is its failure to face the fact that Dorkis was sent out to succeed Pausanias, which proves that the Spartans were not unanimous in wishing to withdraw at once from overseas commitments. The conservatives at Sparta may indeed have welcomed the recall of Pausanias, but the proposal to summon him for examination is less likely to have originated from their ranks than from those of the opposite persuasion, who advocated the maintenance of Spartan control of allied operations and who feared, what in fact transpired, that the personal unpopularity of Pausanias, whatever its explanation or justification, would result in the loss of control to the Athenians. 10

⁸ By Lanzani, op.cit. (supra n.2) 247-54. Wolski, op.cit. (supra n.1) inclines to the same view, see esp. 84-85 and 90-92.

⁹ There is little point in lengthy speculation, but it is evident that Pausanias had rendered himself vulnerable through offensive or imprudent conduct in Byzantium, and that his critics did not lack for concrete instances of his maladministration.

¹⁰ This consideration is well brought out by Reuther, op.cit. (supra n.1) 36-38.

On his acquittal at Sparta, and according to Thucydides¹¹ without official sanction, Pausanias obtained a trireme from Hermione and returned to Byzantium. His announced intention in so returning $\tau \hat{\varphi}$ μεν λόγω επὶ τὸν Ἑλληνικὸν πόλεμον Thucydides contrasts with his real intention $\tau\hat{\omega}$ δè $\tilde{\epsilon}\rho\gamma\omega$ τ α πρὸς Bαςιλέα πράγματα πράςς $\epsilon \iota \nu$. But this is not the whole story. Thucydides (1.131.1) subsequently reveals that the herald sent to serve Pausanias notice of his second recall carried the skytalē, which clearly indicates¹³ that his absence abroad had after all to do with state business, that he had returned to Byzantium, not as a private individual, but with some official function to discharge. Thucydides tells us unambiguously what Pausanias intended to do in Byzantium. He also tells us, albeit in somewhat cryptic terms, what Pausanias publicly said that he intended to do. He does not tell us what the Spartan authorities had instructed him to do. Pausanias' brief was secret and remained so. Perhaps the most plausible conjecture is that his instructions were to impede Athens without compromising relations at state level, to damage Athenian interests without open provocation.¹⁴

Thucydides (1.131.1) preserves no information about Pausanias' second occupation of Byzantium other than his expulsion by the Athenians. The apparent ease with which he was able to re-establish himself suggests that he may have enjoyed considerable local support, but there is no evidence that any military force of substance was available to him. It is natural to suppose that the Athenians

¹¹ Thucydides twice insists upon this absence of official sanction: δημοςία μὲν οὐκέτι ἐξεπέμφθη, ἰδία δὲ αὐτὸς τριήρη λαβών Ἑρμιονίδα ἄνευ Λακεδαιμονίων . . . (1.128.3), and καὶ ἐπειδὴ τῆ Ἑρμιονίδι νηὶ τὸ δέυτερον ἐκπλεύςας οὐ κελευςάντων αὐτῶν . . . (1.131.1).

¹² Thuc. 1.128.3. The precise meaning of the former phrase is difficult to determine. While the preposition $i\pi i$ clearly connotes purpose, the purpose itself is not made explicit. "To observe the progress of the war" seems the interpretation best suited to the context. The use of the adjective $E\lambda\lambda\eta\nu\iota\kappa\delta c$ to qualify this war is also odd.

¹³ Despite Lippold, op.cit. (supra n.1) 326 n.27.

¹⁴ This is the view of Wolski, op.cit. (supra n.1) 88–89. The improbable theory of U. Kahrstedt, "Sparta und Persien in der Pentekontaetie," Hermes 56 (1921) 320ff, that Pausanias had been empowered to negotiate a secret peace between Sparta and Persia was properly rejected by W. Judeich, "Griechische Politik und persische Politik im V. Jahrhundert," Hermes 58 (1923) 1ff.

¹⁵ This inference was rightly drawn by Lanzani, op.cit. (supra n.2) 259.

¹⁶ For a different view, justly criticised by Reuther, op.cit. (supra n.1) 45–48, see M. Duncker, Abhandlungen aus der griechischen Geschichte (Leipzig 1887) 69–71; G. Busolt, Griechische Geschichte III.1 (Gotha 1893–1904) 89–90. They rely heavily on the doubtful inference from Plut. Cim. 9 that Pausanias recovered, and had to be expelled from, Sestos as well as Byzan-

would move quickly to dislodge him from such a key base, and there is in fact evidence, albeit less than conclusive, that they did so.¹⁷ It is true that Justin (9.1.3) states that Byzantium was in the hands of Pausanias for seven years, but none of the scholars who have defended this statement on the assumption that it derives from an authoritative local source¹⁸ has offered a convincing explanation for the Athenian delay in expelling Pausanias, and it may be concluded with confidence that Justin is in error.¹⁹ After his expulsion Pausanias crossed to Kolonai in the Troad, where his intrigues with Persia are reported to have continued and from which the ephors recalled him to face investigation for the second time.²⁰

Thucydides (1.128.3) says that Pausanias' personal object in returning to Byzantium was to resume the negotiations with Persia into which he had entered the previous year with a view to making himself ruler of Greece. If the arguments advanced above are cogent, there were no previous negotiations to resume, and Thucydides' diagnosis of Pausanias' intentions is only partially accurate. It was to initiate negotiations with Persia that Pausanias returned to Byzantium. His motives are readily understood: the loss of his supreme command, personal humiliation in Sparta, a political future now devoid of promise short of some radical change of circumstance. Pausanias had certainly nothing to lose in making contact with Persia, and such

tium. For explanations of this passage which avoid the supposition of a second capture of Sestos see A. G. Woodhead, "The Second Capture of Sestos," *ProcCamPhilSoc* 181 (1950–51) 9ff; R. Sealey, "The Origin of the Delian League," in *Ancient Society and Institutions: Studies Presented to Victor Ehrenberg* (Oxford 1966) 249ff.

¹⁷ The fall of Eion is dated by schol. Aeschin. 2.31 to 476/75 (archonship of Phaidon), and Ephoros implies (*FGrHist* 70 F 191; *cf.* Diod. 11.60.2) that Byzantium had been recovered before the Athenians sailed for Eion.

¹⁸ Defenders of Justin include Duncker, op.cit. (supra n.16) 71-75; Beloch, op.cit. (supra n.1) II.2.185-88; Fornara, op.cit. (supra n.7) 267-71.

¹⁸ So L. Highby, The Erythrae Decree (Leipzig 1936) 91ff; A. W. Gomme, A Historical Commentary on Thucydides I (Oxford 1945) 399–400. C. F. Lehmann-Haupt, "Pausanias', des Spartaners, Todesjahr," Klio 2 (1902) 345–46, suggested that Justin misunderstood his source, Trogus, who perhaps said only that Pausanias died seven years after his occupation of Byzantium. Lehmann-Haupt further suggested, "Pausanias: Heros Ktistes von Byzanz," Klio 17 (1921) 59ff, that Pausanias became the Heros Ktistes of Byzantium. This would be most important if true, but lacks corroboration apart from the disputed reading condita in Justin.

²⁰ Thuc. 1.131.1. The unsound theory of Duncker, op.cit. (supra n.16) 75-76, that Kolonai was an official grant from Xerxes, as if Pausanias were already in exile, was properly rejected by Lanzani, op.cit. (supra n.2) 264.

contact, to be effective, needed to be made quickly in the hope of concealing from Xerxes and his advisers the effect of recent events on his authority, influence and credentials. He had nothing to lose, but what precisely did he hope to gain? Discussion must begin with the correspondence quoted by Thucydides, the authenticity of which is seriously disputed.²¹

There are a number of points to be noted about the two letters. First, by his use of the pronoun $\tau \acute{\alpha} \delta \epsilon$ (1.128.6, 129.3) Thucydides clearly implies that he is quoting their actual contents. Second, the language of Xerxes' rescript has at least the appearance of authenticity, since it employs in translation formulaic peculiar to the Persian chancellery.²² Third, the letter of Pausanias, although vague as to the means to attain it, proposed an explicit and unambiguous end: the subjugation to Xerxes of Sparta and the rest of Greece.²³ Finally, Xerxes' reply committed him to nothing positive beyond the appointment of Artabazos. The King gave, it is true, assurances of military and financial support, but these were paper assurances, any implementation of which would depend on the feasibility of Pausanias' plans, if and when he came to divulge them in detail. Pausanias' request for the hand of the King's daughter was simply ignored in Xerxes' rescript.²⁴

The only convincing argument against the authenticity of the correspondence is Thucydides' admission that it was discovered "later"

²¹ The correspondence is considered unauthentic by Reuther, op.cit. (supra n.1) 24–31; Lanzani, op.cit. (supra n.2) 244–45; Beloch, op.cit. (supra n.1) II.2.155–56; Fornara, op.cit. (supra n.7) 262–63. Its authenticity is defended by M. van den Hout, "Studies in Early Greek Letter-writing," Mnemosyne ser. 4, 2 (1949) 35ff; J. Vogt, "Die Tochter des Grosskönigs und Pausanias, Alexander, Caracalla," in Satura: Früchte aus der antiken Welt Otto Weinreich dargebracht (Baden-Baden 1952) 171–72.

²² On the language of the rescript see A. T. Olmstead, "A Persian Letter in Thucydides," AJSemL 49 (1932-33) 154ff.

²³ Vogt, op.cit. (supra n.21) 170, and in his later article "Zu Pausanias und Caracalla," Historia 18 (1969) 301, rightly observes that the most striking feature of Pausanias' letter is its explicitness about the object to be pursued. As the opening move in the game, the letter did not need to elaborate further in order to achieve its immediate purpose of establishing a working relationship with Persia. Lanzani, op.cit. (supra n.2) 244–45, misses the point in her criticism of the letter on the ground of its imprecision about the mechanics of Pausanias' proposal to convert Greece into a Persian satrapy.

²⁴ Beloch, *op.cit*. (*supra* n.1) II.2.155–56, argues that the spuriousness of Pausanias' letter is proved by its inclusion of this marriage proposal; but this argument is clearly unsound. Persian custom may have made it impossible for Pausanias' request to be granted, but it does not follow that the request was an impossible one to make. Pausanias may have been ignorant of the oriental traditions which made his suit a hopeless one; but equally he may have proposed the marriage in full knowledge that it was without precedent.

(1.128.6). When, where and by whom it was discovered are matters for conjecture, but, since it was apparently not available to the ephors in their collection of evidence against Pausanias, it must have come to light after his death. In such circumstances the suspicion that those who claimed to have discovered the letters had in fact forged them is a perfectly reasonable one. In other words, it is not so much the letters in themselves which give rise to unease, but the mysterious circumstances in which they are reported to have come to light. Far less convincing is the argument that the private portfolio of Pausanias, if discovered, could have contained at most only the Persian rescript, and that the letter at least of Pausanias must be spurious, whatever the merits of the rescript. This argument rests on the gratuitous assumption that Greek statesmen did not retain copies of what they had written to others. Obviously we are not to imagine Pausanias, or any contemporary, surrounded by filing cabinets and classified information, but equally obviously he must have needed some form of documentary organisation, however primitive, both for reference and for the establishment or confirmation of credentials. Indeed, were it unheard of for a statesman to preserve copies of his letters to others, the alleged forger could not plausibly have claimed to have discovered Pausanias' letter at all. The genuineness of the correspondence cannot be conclusively demonstrated, but the evidence against it is entirely circumstantial. On the other hand, the language and style of the rescript establish a strong presumption in favour of its authenticity; and the inclusion in Pausanias' letter of the marriage proposal, ignored in the rescript, suggests that it too is much more likely to be genuine than a free composition or an inferential reconstruction from the terms of the rescript.

The personal ambitions of Pausanias cannot be deduced from his letter to Xerxes, since the proposal which it contains, even if sincere, is visionary and utopian, obviously proffered as a stimulant to Persian co-operation in attaining, at least initially, some more limited object. Pausanias evidently thought, or hoped, that Persia could help him: but how, and to achieve what? Thucydides, I think, supplies the answer to the second question in his statement that Pausanias planned, with helot assistance, to overthrow the Spartan constitution (1.132.4). It is true that he mentions this plan only in his account of Pausanias' affairs after the second recall from Kolonai, but this surely is only an accidental feature of his narrative and does not permit the

inference that the proposed revolution in Sparta was a late change of plan taken up by Pausanias only because his recall rendered abortive whatever projects he had been nursing at Byzantium and Kolonai.25 My premise is that Pausanias adopted his revolutionary plans from the moment he lost command of the allied forces, that his Persian intrigues were concurrent with and designed to assist these revolutionary plans, the success of which might be jeopardised by the intervention on Sparta's behalf of another Greek power. The only Greek power with the resources and inclination to come to Sparta's aid, if threatened, would be Athens under the influence of Cimon, always provided that her forces were not committed elsewhere, as they would be if Persia could be induced to launch an offensive in Asia Minor and the Aegean. This, I think, was the immediate object of Pausanias in opening negotiations with Xerxes. His "medism" was a form of insurance policy against the possibility of outside interference with his revolutionary programme.26

Persia was evidently prepared to negotiate, since Pausanias' interests coincided with her own. Her immediate curiosity is proved by the appointment of Artabazos,²⁷ its continuation by the fact that correspondence between Pausanias and Artabazos continued even after the regent had been recalled from Kolonai.²⁸ The content of this correspondence is unknown, the progress of Persia's military planning obscure; but one inference can be made with confidence, that Xerxes would insist on a concrete return from Pausanias for the Persian outlay in men, money and equipment demanded by major operations against Athens and the Confederacy of Delos. The conditions stipulated by Xerxes are likely to have included a guarantee by Pausanias

²⁵ This unsound inference is drawn by Reuther, op.cit. (supra n.1) 40-41.

²⁶ Those who reject the commerce with Persia as unhistorical naturally suggest other motives for Pausanias' return to Byzantium. Of these suggestions much the most convincing is that argued at length by Hanske, *op.cit.* (*supra* n.1) 30ff, and Reuther, *op.cit.* (*supra* n.1) 40ff, namely that Pausanias sought to reestablish his position in Sparta by provoking Athens into a declaration of war. Byzantium offered great scope for provocative action, and the declaration of war, Pausanias hoped, would both discredit his political enemies in Sparta and involve his own appointment to take charge of operations.

²⁷ Artabazos had been a significant figure in the later stages of the Persian campaign in Greece and had made use of Greek agents for operations in Chalkidike (Hdt. 8.127–28). He thus possessed credentials appropriate to this special posting.

²⁸ Thuc. 1.132.5. One wonders whether any of this later correspondence was found in the archive which yielded the two documents quoted by Thucydides, and, if so, whether it was suppressed by the Spartan authorities because it implicated others in Sparta and did not share with the documents quoted the characteristic of compromising Pausanias alone.

that his revolutionary government in Sparta would recognise the Persian title to the whole of Asia and possibly parts of Europe also, and a further guarantee that the revolutionary government would take all steps necessary to ensure that these titular claims were respected by other Greek powers. The successful imposition of such conditions, although substantially less than what Pausanias had promised in his introductory letter, would represent a major triumph for Xerxes after the failure of his recent invasion of Greece. Whether Pausanias, had his revolution succeeded, would have proved equally successful in getting an agreement containing such conditions endorsed by his supporters, whether indeed he would have attempted to honour it at all, is another matter.

Thucydides would, I think, have won readier acceptance of his account of Pausanias' dealings with Persia if he had omitted or shortened his report on events in Sparta after Pausanias' recall from Kolonai (1.131.2–134). This report has two particularly striking features. It represents the ephors as cautious, even dilatory, in taking action against Pausanias, unwilling to accept as conclusive any evidence short of the spoken words of the regent himself testifying to his own guilt. The report also contains a great deal of circumstantial detail, some of it calculated to test to the full the credulity of the reader.²⁹ These features have prompted the theory that what Thucydides has given us is an "official" version of the final stages of Pausanias' career given deliberate currency by the Spartan authorities to conceal the true facts, and that Thucydides' account of Pausanias' earlier career is therefore suspect as open to contamination by this same tradition. What really happened, according to one version of this theory, 30 was as follows. The ephors, after the recall of Pausanias from Kolonai, quickly learned of his revolutionary plans, but were anxious to proceed in a manner which would give the minimum publicity to the existence of these plans. They therefore decided not to prosecute on this count but invented instead the more dramatic, but less politically explosive, charge of "medism," for which they proceeded to arrange the required evidence. In this way they were able to avoid the danger of a helot rising which might have resulted from a public prosecution of Pausanias on a revolutionary charge.

²⁹ In particular, perhaps, the story of the Argilian messenger.

⁸⁰ The version cited is that of Reuther, op.cit. (supra n.1) 56ff.

If this theory is right, Thucydides is of course wrong, for the Persian intrigues are fundamental to his whole account of Pausanias. It is possible, indeed, that Thucydides is wrong, but those who reject his account must not at the same time ask us to accept an alternative version of their own. If Thucydides is wrong about Pausanias, nobody else can be right. If we reject Thucydides, we must be prepared to accept ignorance.

THE QUEEN'S UNIVERSITY OF BELFAST September, 1970